DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council on 18 December 2015

A65 Draughton Bypass Speed Restrictions
Introduction

At the last meeting held on 18 November, it was decided to bring forward proposals for seeking a lower vehicle speed restriction on the A65 Draughton bypass.  This report provides an update on a number of relevant issues and examines some possible courses of action that could be taken.
Background
On 20 January 2005, there was a fatal accident on the Draughton bypass and in the years since, various efforts have been made to ask North Yorkshire County Council Highways Department for safety improvements, such as bollards and lighting at the junctions.  To date, these approaches have resulted in the signage and road markings being renewed. Also, following accidents at Chelker reservoir in 2012, a safety audit was carried out over the whole stretch of the road from the West Yorkshire boundary to past the Western junction into Draughton.  The audit concluded that the costs of an engineering solution to safety concerns were not justified but suggested that the police should comment on traffic speeds.  The police have monitored the speed of vehicles on the road ever since and we have been provided with accident statistics reports from time to time.  The attached appendix shows a list of all the collisions and incidents recorded from 2009-date.
This year, there have been three traffic accidents at the western (Skipton) junction from the village onto the A65.  The accidents took place on 27 June, 18 October and 16 November, with the first two causing serious injury to the drivers turning out of the village.  Although there has been no indication from the police that the accidents were caused as a result of speeding traffic or by any particular hazards in the layout of the junction itself, village residents are understandably concerned.
Earlier this year, and immediately after the first of the three recent accidents, the Council debated a number of suggestions for road safety improvements in the village (report dated 1 July 2015), and followed this with a survey of village opinion.  The survey again highlighted residents’ concerns with safety at the A65 junctions, but, with an officer from Highways Department advising us, we were given to understand that there were no additional measures that could effectively be taken at present.
Faced now with the new evidence of the two additional serious accidents, the Council would like to reassess this advice in terms of whether the imposition of a lower speed restriction on this stretch of the road would be beneficial.
The Case for Speed Restriction
The Council wishes to respond, as far as it can, to the concerns of local electors, with the aim of helping to improve the community’s safety and sense of well-being.  In recent years, action taken by the Council has largely been by way of reporting concerns to the local traffic authority, receiving reports from the police, and helping to publicise incidents on the parish website.
Putting forward a case for lowering the speed limit on the A65 over the bypass section would be in line with this pattern of action.  There are statistics readily available indicating that a lower speed limit results in fewer deaths and serious injuries in road accidents.  Our case could be supported by examples of lower speed limits on comparable roads locally, such as the 50mph restriction on the A59 up Beamsley Hill, and the A65 heading towards Ilkley, where it passes the junctions into Addingham.  
However, a specific request for a change in the speed limit may be only one of the courses of action open to the Council.  We do not know that the accidents were caused by traffic speed.   Even if they were, lowering the legal limit may not help – drivers may drive below the limit, and still be going too fast for the local road conditions.  Also, lowering the limit can only be effective if drivers comply with it.
Role of Highways Department
As the traffic authority, Highways has to consider the comments of local residents who may want a lower speed limit.  In doing so, however, they have to comply with relevant legislative requirements, in particular the guidance in the Department for Transport Circular 01/2013.  In brief, this gives them discretion to set a limit lower than the national speed limit (60mph) on a rural single carriageway road in a local area, where they consider this appropriate, but they have to look at speed limits only as one aspect of road safety management. They also have to consider other measures to manage vehicle speeds and improve road safety.  
Highways have previously advised us on speed restrictions and noted that, to be effective, a speed limit has to correlate with drivers’ overall perception of the road seen ahead so that they will change speed or behaviour to comply with it: the limit has to be “self-enforcing”.   Our two junctions, a quarter of a mile apart, are unlikely to be perceived by drivers as hazardous, given the open, flat aspect of the road in both directions.  The County Council will also be constrained for cost reasons in respect of imposing a new speed limit.  For these reasons, preliminary comments received from Highways suggests that neither they nor the Police, who would be responsible for enforcing it, would be likely to support an application for a lower speed limit. 
Discussion of options 

In the light of the guidance and Highways’ advice to date, the proposal to submit a request for a lower speed limit might best be considered alongside other options we could take.  We could perhaps ask them to carry out another full safety appraisal of the road.  It is 3 years since the last audit, and we could ask for it to be specifically focused on the bypass section and its junctions, with a view to analysing the costs/benefits of additional safety measures.  
Concurrently, we could also consider taking the following steps in our own right (using powers under s.72 of the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984) as alternatives to an attempt to achieve a lower speed limit:
1. We could make an approach to the “95 Alive Road Safety Partnership”, in order to investigate the installation of flashing speed signs.   This is not a lowering of the limit but an attempt to make the road safer as it is.  Highways suggest that flashing signs displaying the speed limit as a number may not be available for use in a National Speed Limit zone, but we could investigate getting a flashing junction warning sign instead. 
2. In the same way as we are looking at putting up our own warning signs in the village, we could look at getting customised warning signs for display on the approach to the junction (although we would need Highways’ permission, and, given their advice to date, this might not be readily forthcoming).  Again, this would be a way of reinforcing the existing speed limit, not changing it.
3. As 2 above, we could look into getting speed cameras along this stretch of the A65.
Funding

We are awaiting a report on the costs of designing our own customised signs in the village from Westbrook Creative; preliminary research on the costs of commercially available flashing warning signs indicates that the cost for one sign could be in the region of £3000.  Clearly, the costs of installing additional warning signs, vehicle activated or static, and/or cameras, would be significant, and almost certainly beyond our means to fund substantially from the precept.  Alternatively, or as well as, we could look at applying to the Police Community Fund for a community safety improvement grant.  There may be other sources of grant funding the Council would wish to investigate.  
Realistically, to allow time for options to be fully explored and costed, we would probably be looking to next year’s budget process for the allocation of funds in 2017/18.   We need also to bear in mind the recent accident at the junction from the A59 into Draughton, and consider, since resources are limited for both us and for Highways, the best allocation of our efforts to improve safety for Draughton road-users.
Recommendation
That further consideration be given to the issues and options highlighted in this report, indicating possible action that the Council could take in response to residents’ concerns with the safety of the A65 junctions, and that, if considered appropriate, an approach be made to the 95 Alive Road Safety Partnership in order to investigate the acquisition of flashing warning signs.
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